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BEFORE THE
OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
Santa Fe, New Mexico
October 24, 1962

EXAMINER HEARING

IN THE MATTER OF:

Application of Gulf Oil Corporation for an
unorthodox location, and a dual completion,
Lea County, New Mexico. Applicant, in the
above-styled cause, seeks approval of the

dual completion (conventional) of its Lillie
Well No, 3 in the Fowler-Fusselman and Fowler-
Ellenburger Pools, Lea County, New Mexico.
Said well is presently completed in the
Fowler-Fusselman Pool at an unorthodox Fowler-
Ellenburger location 2310 feet from the North
line and 330 feet from the West line of
Section 23, Township 24 South, Range 37 East.
Applicant proposes to dedicate 40 acres com=-
prising the SW/4 NW/4 of said Section 23 to
the Ellenburger completion,

CASE 2676

Nt Nt M e Ml M M e Nt Nl N N N N et aets? s s

BEFORE: Elvis A. Utz, Examiner
AFTERNOON SESSION

TRANSCRIPT OF HEARING

MR. UTZ: Case 2676.

MR. DURRETT: Application of Gulf 0il Corporation for
an unorthodox location, and a dual completion, Lea County, New
Mexico.

MR. KASTLER: If the Examiner please, my name is Bill
Kastler; I'm from Roswell, New Mexico, appearing on behalf of
Gulf. Our only witness in this case today is Mr. John H, Hoover.

(Witness sworn. )
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(Whereupon, Applicant's Exhibits
Nos. 1 and 2 marked for identi-
fication.)
JOHN H. HOOVER
called as a witness, having been first duly sworn on oath, testi=-
fied as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. KASTLER:

Q Will you please state your name, your employer and
position?
A John Hoover, employed by Gulf Oil Corporation, petro-

leum engineer in Roswell, New Mexico.
Q Mr. Hoover, have you previously appeared before the
New Mexico Oil Conservation Commission and qualified as an expert
petroleum engineer?
A Yes, I have.
MR. KASTLER: Are the witness® qualifications satis-
factory?
MR. UTZ: Yes, sir.
MR. BUELL: During this 1lull, may I enter an appearanc
for Guy Buell for Pan American Petroleum Corporation?
MR. UTZ: You may.
Q (By Mr. Kastler) Are you familiar with all the perti-
nent facts involved in this application of Gulf's?
A Yes, sir, I am.

Q What is Gulf seeking in this application?

14
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A We are asking for an exception to the Fowler-Ellenburgy

Pool Rules and approval of a dual completion for our Lillie Well

No., 3.
Q Do you have a lease plat showing Gulf's Lillie lease?
A Yes, sir, and it's marked Exhibit No. 1.
Q Why do you need an exception to the Fowler-Ellenburger

Pool Rules?

A The existing Pool Rules provide -- do you want me to
explain this?:

Q Would you explain your Exhibit No. 17

A Yes, sir. It's a plat showing the Lillie lease, which
is outlined in red and described as the Northwest Quarter of
Section 23, Township 24 South, Range 37 East, Lea County, New
Mexico. Also outlined on this plat --

MR. PORTER: 1Isn't that 37 East?

A 37 East.

MR. PORTER: Yes, I see it here.

A Also shown circled in red and colored in red is the
Lillie No. 3. There's one other thing on this lease I would like
to call to the Examiner's attention. In the Northwest Quarter
of the Northwest Quarter, Gulf's only two wells are No. 1-E
in the Ellenburger and No. 2-E in the Drinkard; and in the South-
west Quarter of the Northwest Quarter, Gulf's only well is the
No. 3 shown here Silurian, it's in the Fowler-Fusselman. All

the other wells which have no designation except for a number are

v
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shallow wells and belong to Three States Natural Gas Company.

Q Mr., Hoover, what acreage is now dedicated to the
Ellenburger well that you have on this lease in this pool?

A The North Half ot the Northwest Quarter is dedicated
to the Lillie Well No. 1.

Q Why do you need an exception to the Fowler-Ellenburger
Pool Rules?

A The existing Pool Rules provide that the well must
be located within 150 feet from the center of either the North-
west Quarter or the Southeast Quarter of a governmental quarter
section,

Q Then the Lillie No. 3 which you propose to deepen is
not at a standard location for this pool, is that correct?

A That is correct.

Q Is the Lillie No, 3 Well a standard location for the
Fowler-Fusselman Pool, in which it is now completed?

A Yes, it is. It's located 2310 feet from the North
line and 330 feet from the West line of this Section 23. That
makes it a 330-330 foot location from the southwest corner of
the Northwest Quarter. This location is in accordance with the
State-wide rules which govern the Fowler-Fusselman Pool.

Q What is the reason for Gulf wanting to use its Lillie
Well No. 3 and dually complete it, instead of drilling a new
well at a standard location in the Southeast of the Northwest

Quarter?
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A Itts strictly a matter of economics. By deepening
this existing well, we will realize a savings of $91,000, com-
pared to the cost of drilling a new well at the standard location

Q What acreage would Gulf allocate to this well if the
application in this case were approved?

A We propose to dedicate 40 acres, being the Southwest
Quarter of the Northwest Quarter of Section 23; and that the
allowable be established in accordance with the 80-acre propor-
tional factors as provided in Rule 505-B of the Commission's
Rules and Regulations,

MR. UTZ: Thatt*s in the Fusselman?
MR. KASTLER: That'!s in the Ellenburger.
A In the Ellenburger. The well is completed in the

Fusselman; we propose to deepen it to the Ellenburger and assign

40 acres.
MR. UTZ: How much is dedicated to the Ellenburger?
A 40 acres. The same 40 acres is dedicated to the
Fusselman,
Q (By Mr. Kastler) Is it your understanding that under

Rule 505-B where the Pool is prorated on 80-acre spacing, the

allowable for 40 acres would only be one-half ot the 80-acre

allowable?
A Yes, sir, that is my understanding.
Q What would the allowable for this well for one-half

of an 80-acre allowable be?
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A Well, based on a unit allowable of 3% barrels which
is applicable for October, and a depth factor of 4.77 which is
applicable to 80 acres, and to the Fowler-Ellenburger Pool the
allowable would be 167 barrels per day. Therefore, the allow-
able, based on 40 acres or one-half of the 80-acre allowable,
would be 84 barrels.

Q 84 being as nearly as you can compute to the 167
barrels, 80-acre allowable?

A Yes, sir. Actually it would be 83-1/2,

Q Assuming that this pool were developed on 40-acre
spacing, what would be the allowable then?

A The depth factor for 40 acres is 3.77, and using the
same 35~barrel unit allowable, the State-wide 40-acre allowable
would be 132 barrels.

Q Then the allowable of 84 barrels, being one-half of
an 80-acre allowable, is considerably less than the State-wide

40-acre allowable, is that correct?

A Yes, sir, that is correct.

Q In your opinion, is this 40 acres productive in the
Ellenburger?

A Yes, sir. In my opinion it is productive. 1In fact,

it is my opinion that the entire Northwest Quarter is productive.
Q Is it not true that Gulf Oil Corporation in Case No.
2556 recently presented a considerable amount of evidence to this

effect, that the Northwest, the entire Northwest Quarter was
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productive?
A Yes, that'!s correct.
Q What acreage is dedicated to Gulf's Lillie Well No. 1

located in the Northwest Northwest of Section 237

A The North Half of the Northwest Quarter of 23 is

dedicated as a proration unit to the Lillie No. 1.
MR. UTZ: For the Ellenburger?

A For the Ellenburger.

Q (By Mr. Kastler) 1Is it in accordance with Fowler-
Ellenburger Pool Rules?

A Yes, it is. The Fowler-Ellenburger Pool Rules provide
that proration units may be dedicated as North Halfy South Half,
East Half, or West Half of a governmental quarter section.

Q Then the South Half of the Northwest Quarter of Sectio
23 is not dedicated to any producing well in the Fowler-
Ellenburger Pool at this time?

A That is correct.

Q Is the development of Ellenburger production in the
Southwest Northwest of Section 23, the proposed development, is
it in the interest of protection of Gulf's correlative rights?

A Yes, sir, it is. If a well is not developed for
Ellenburger production on the South Half of Section 23, the oil
in place will be drained by offset wells., In fact, in my opinion
there already has been some drainage taking place, and we are

requesting approval of this unorthodox location so that we can
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prevent further drainage as soon as possible and as economically
as possible.

Q In your opinion, would correlative rights of offset
operators be adversely affected by the production of Ellenburger
production in the Lillie No. 3 on 40-acre, and assignment of one-
half of the 80-acre allowable?

A The correlative rights of the offset operators would
not be adversely affected, and as previously stated, Gulf's
correlative rights would be protected.

Q Do you have anything further to add concerning the
reason that Gulf desires to use the Lillie 3 to develop Ellen-
burger production in the South Half of Section 23?

A No, sir, nothing further.

Q Now as foAthé second part of Gulf's application in
this case, do you havé for Exhibit 2 a schematic diagram of the

proposed dual completion of the Lillie Well No. 37

-

A Yes, sir. This exhibit is the proposed dual completio
of the Lillie Well Nqo. 3. The well is now completed at a plug-
back dépth of 7490 feet from an original total depth of 7550
feet, The Fusselman is producing from the open hole interval 7299
to 7490 feet. The well has 13-3/8 inch 0.D. casing set at 327
feet, and the cement was circulated. We have 9-5/8ths casing
set at 3896 feet, and cemented with 2474 sacks. Temperature

survey indicated the top of the cement at 35 feet. 7-inch casing

is set at 7299 feet, cemented with 1125 sacks, and the temperatur%
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survey indicated the top of the cement at 100 feet.

We propose to deepen this well to approximate total
depth of 10,100 feet and install a 4-1/2 inch O.D. liner. This
liner will be set at approximately 7250 feet to the total depth.
We propose to cement the liner from the bottom to the top of the
liner. The Ellenburger proposed perforations, of course, the
log of this well if and when it is deepened will determine the
exact total depth and the exact perforations, but the proposed
perforations for the Ellenburger are approximately 9625 feet to
9800 feet. The proposed perforations for the Fusselman will
then be 3320 feet to 3360 feet.

We propose to have a Baker Model "D" Packer set at
approximately 9575 feet, and have two strings of 2-1/2 inch
tubing, buttress thread tubing with the short string latched into
a parallel string anchor installed at approximately 7220 feet.

Q Do you have any bottom hole pressure information and
gravities to present?

A The average gravity of the Fusselman proauction from
this lease is approximately 38 degrees, and the Ellenburger
average gravity is approximately 45 degrees, both of them correc-
ted to 60 degrees. We do not have any recent bottom hole pressur#
for the Fusselman; however, in October of 1958 in the Lillie No.
3 it was 2345 pounds. In February of 1962, the bottom hole pres-
sure for the Ellenburger in the Plains Knight Well No. 1, which

is the south offset to the Lillie No. 3, had a bottom hole pressuf

e
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of 1949 pounds.

Q Do you have anything further to add in this case?
A No, sir.
Q Were Exhibits 1 and 2 prepared by you or under your

direction and supervision to illustrate facts pertinent to this
case?
A Yes, sir, they were.
MR. KASTLER: Mr. Examiner, I now move that Exhibits
1 and 2 be admitted into evidence in this case.
MR. UTZ: Without objection, Exhibits 1 and 2 will be
entered into this case.

(Whereupon, Applicant's Exhibits
Nos. 1 and 2 entered in evidenc

A1

MR. KASTLER: I further move that inasmuch as referency

U

has been made to Case 2556, the Commission Examiner take judicial
and administrative notice of the entire proceedings and the
exhibits thereto,

MR. UTZ: Would you brief me as to exactly what the
subject matter was of that case?

MR. KASTLER: Yes, sir., Sometime earlier this vyear,
seeking in application in Case 2556 to make an unorthodox well
location by dually completing this same well and dedicating thered
to 80 acres instead of 40's, the 80 being the entire South Half
of the Northwest Quarter.--

MR. UTZ: To the Ellenburger?

MR. KASTLER: Yes, sir., Thereafter, the Commission
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issued Order R-2274 on July 10, 1962, which although it denied
an 80-acre allocation to the subject well expressly retained
jurisdiction over the matter for the entry of such further order
as may be deemed necessary.

MR, UTZ: The testimony and exhibits in Case 2556
will be made a part of the record in this case.

MR. KASTLER: This concludes my direct testimony.

MR. UTZ: Any questions of the witness? The witness
may be excused --

MR. BUELL: I have a question, Mr, Examiner.

MR. UTZ: I was looking at you.

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. BUELL:

Q You testified on direct that if the Commission approve
this application of Gulf's and allows you to assign or take credi
for 40 productive acres allowable-wise, that the correlative
rights of the other operators in the pool would not be violated.
Was that not the substance of your testimony?

A Yes, sir, that's correct.

Q Of course, in that answer you assume that there was
40 productive acres there, or I believe you even think there'’s
more?

A Yes, sir.

Q Would you assume along with me, for the purpose of

this question, that the structural interpretation presented by
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Pan American at the May 10th, 1962 hearing in Case 2556, is in
truth and in fact accurate, and that only 93 of the total 1690
acres in Gulf's Lillie lease is actually productive? Under those
circumstances, if the Commission allows you half of an 80-acre
allowable, would not the correlative rights of other operators

in the Pool be violated, with that assumption, which I know and
recognize for the record you do not agree with?

A Yes, sir, recognizing that it is an assumption that
your interpretation of the map is correct, then it would be
correct that the correlative rights would not be protected.

Q What is the lease immediately to the south of your
Lillie lease?

A That's our Plains Knight.

Q With respect to the Ellenburger, do you have the lease
on the entire 160 acres in that lease?

A We have the entire 160 acres; however, it is not the
entire Plains Knight lease. 40 acres is the Bertha lease.

Q But the Southwest Quarter of that section, you do have
leasehold rights in the Ellenburger?

A Yes, sir, we do.

Q As I recall, shortly before the hearing in May of 1962
you re-arranged the proration unit of your Ellenburger producer
in that 160 acres, did you not?

A No, sir, not re-arranged it.

Q Am I mistaken in saying that immediately prior to that
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hearing there was a filing of a proration unit plat by Gulf
assigning the North Half of that 160 acres to your producing well

A No, you are not wrong in assuming that, but you said
it was re-arranged. It was not re-arranged.

Q But immediately prior to the last hearing, such a
proration unit plat was filed?

A Yes, sir, that is correct.

Q Could you tell the Commission, Mr., Hoover, at this
time whether or not it's Gulf's intention, if the Commission
should approve this request here today, that you will then come

in for an additional Ellenburger well on your Plains Knight lease

A No, sir. Not on the Plains Knight.

Q Sir?

A Another Ellenburger on the Plains Knight?

Q Yes, using the same method that you have used on the

Lillie lease, by re-arranging the proration unit and locating

an unorthodox well?

A No, sir, we don't plan another well on the Plains
Knight.
Q In looking at your plat, look immediately to the left

of your Lillie lease. What Section is that?

A 22.

Q In view of the action Gulf is taking here on their
Lillie lease anu the request they're making, would you think that

Gulf would have any objection to an application of Pan American

~J

NS
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for an Ellenburger well in the Northeast Quarter Northeast
Quarter of Section 227

A No, sir, we would have no objection to a Pan American

Ellenburger well there, depending on what you ask for for acreage|.

Q And let me give you this additional information, and
it would be Pan American's intention to assign 80 acres to that
well which -- let me look at your plat -~ would be the North Half
of the Northeast Quarter of Section 22,

A Well, based on Pan American's feeling in our case, we
would have no objection to Pan American developing a well up

there and getting 40 acres.

Q Even though they have possibly 80 productive?

A Yes, sir.

Q But because we oppose your 80, you would oppose our 80
A Yes, sir, that!'s right.

Q Mr. Hoover, as I recall both you and Mr. Marshall, who

was Gulf's geological witness at the last hearing about this, said
that you had complete confidence in the fact that the entire
Lillie 160-acre lease was productive. In fact, each of you testi/
fied that you either had recommended to Gulf management or you
would recommend to Gulf management, if the Commission denied
that application, that Gulf locate a well in a standard location
on the Lillie lease; is my recollection correct?

A Yes, sir, that is correct.

Q When this application was denied in Case 2556, did you

a4

i
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so recommend to your management, that they locate a standard
well and drill it and complete it like you and Mr. Marshall think
they could, and take a full 80-acre allowable?

A Well, Mr. Buell, to correct this thing, I believe Mr.
Marshall testified that he so recommended or had recommended a
well at a standard location prior to that hearing. It was managet
ment*s decision that the economics and the return on the invest-
ment, the profit to investment ratio of using the existing well
and deepening it, that was the decision to go that way for the
80 acres which was turned down; but the well had been recommended
prior to that hearing, so there was no further action after the
order denied it except our action to come back and ask for a 40,

Q I believe it was also your testimony at that hearing
that you would also, whether you had or not, you would also
recommend a standard location to management?

A At that hearing we had already recommended, prior to
the hearing.

Q And that you felt a standard location would be produc-
tive?

A That was the geological testimony, yes, sir, which I
agreed with.

Q Has anything happened since May to change your ideas
or your opinion on the productive aspects of this Lillie lease?

A No, sir.

Q You still feel that a well at a standard location woul+
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be productive in the Ellenburger?

A That has been so recommended.

Q Your case is based strictly on economics, nothing elsef?
A Yes, sir,.

Q Gulf is willing that, although they think they have

80 acres,to drill and complete at this unorthodox location and

take half allowable,even though they think they have a full 80

productive?
A Yes, sir, the economics justify it that way.
Q Speaking of economics, how long will it take you at a

half of an allowable to pay out your $90,000 which it will cost
you to deepen and dual your Fusselman well?

A Well, it will cost us about $75,000 to deepen. We
are saving approximately $91,000,

Q Just using the figures that I believe you presented

at the May, '62 hearing?

A Yes, sir.

Q Of $90,000 to deepen?

A $91,000 is what we save. $75,000 would be the cost.
Q Are we together now? It cost you $90,000 to deepen?
A Seventy-five.

Q You are saying now it was not your testimony back in

May that it would cost $90,000 to deepen and dual?
A That we would save $91,000 by deepening and dualling,

was the testimony at that time. Anyhow, I have so testified today
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MR. UTZ: Yes, I think the record is clear on that.
He test ified today that he would save $91,000,

MR. BUELL: Yes, I realize that. The point I was
trying to make is that it would cost them approximately twice as
much to drill a new well as it would to deepen and dual the Lilli

Q (By Mr. Buell) You say it only cost you $75,000 to
deepen and dual?

A Yes, sir, that is correct.

Q How long would it take you to pay out the $75,000
at half an allowable?

A It takes about 1.6 years.

Q How long would it take you to pay out a well at a
standard location with a full allowable?

A It takes something less than that year.

Q Is it still your testimony that this is based entirely
on econhomics?

A Yes, sir,

Q Even though you would pay out a well at a standard
location quicker than you would this unorthodox location?

| A Yes, sir.

Q And that well at the unorthodox location would never
have got but a half an allowable?

A That's right.

Q While a well at a standard location could produce top

allowable as long as it could, and would pay out quicker, you

=N
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still say your case is based on economics?
A Yes, sir, that is correct.
MR. BUELL: That's all.
MR. KASTLER: May I ask some questions on redirect?
MR. UTZ: I have one or two questions.

BY MR. UIZ:

Q Mr. Hoover, in your Plains Knight lease, is there 80
acres dedicated to No. 1 Well?

A Yes, sir, there is., JIt's the North Half of the
Southwest Quarter.

Q Is there an Ellenburger Well on the South Half of that
quarter section?

A No, sir, there is not.

Q I believe you testified that you didn't intend to
drill one?

A That's right. There was a deep test there which was
the No. 2, wnich you might notice 10,650 right above it?

Q Yes, sir.

A That well at the other hearing was testified to, I
believe the Ellenburger was under water. The Ellenburger was
pretty deep, so that was an Ellenburger test at one time.

Q The No. 5 Well, which is immediately west of your
No. 3 Well, which is the subject of this hearing, is that a
Pan American Well?

A In Section 227
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Q Yes, sir.

A Southeast Quarter Northeast Quarter?

Q Yes, sir.

A Yes, sir, it is.

Q What is dedicated to that well?

A 80 acres. I don't know what they have dedicated.

Q We could probably assume, due to the Pool Rules, it

would be the South Half, is that right?
A The Pool Rules say it could be the North Half, West

Half or East Half, it could be either the East Half or the West

Half,
Q At any rate, it's 80 acres?
A Yes.
Q Now the No. 3 Well on the Pan American lease which is

in the Northwest of the Northeast, what formation is that com-
pleted in?
A I believe that's in the Upper Silurian, Fowler-Upper

Silurian,

MR. UTZ: That concludes my questioning at the present
time. Are there any other questions?

MR. DURRETT: Let me ask one question at this time,
Mr, Hoover, for the point of clarification.

BY MR. DURRETT:

Q It's been called to my attention that there might have

been some mistake in stating the proposed Fusselman perforations,
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the depth of them. Would you restate that for the record?

A You mean what it is now or what is proposed?
Q Well, both, so we'll get it clear.
A It's now producing from the Fusselman from the open

hole interval 7299 feet to 7490 feet. If and when we deepen and
install the liner, the proposed Fusselman, the proposed perfora-
tions for the Fusselman will be approximately 7320 to 7360,

MR. DURRETIT: Thank you. That clears it up.

MR. UTZ: Are there other direct questions? You may

proceed, Mr, Kastler.
REDIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. KASTLER:

Q Going back to the hypothetical question you were asked
concerning the Langley-Mattix or the South Mattix Unit Well No.
5, which is situated in the Southeast Quarter of the Northeast
Quarter of Section 22 --

A Yes, sir.

Q -- Would Gulf be inclined to oppose a movement by Pan
American to deepen a well or to drill a well in the Northeast
Northeast and complete it in the Ellenburger formation, if this
Northeast Northeast was included with the Southeast Northeast in
an 80-acre present producing unit, so as to re-arrange their
units and thereby take two 80-acre units, shifting the Well No.
5 acreage dedication to that, being the South Half of the North-

east Quarter; then proposing to complete the well in the
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Ellenburger for the North Half of the Northeast Quarter?

A And assigning 80 acres?
Q Yes.
A I think that'!s a question that management -~ I know

what I'd do.

Q You can't answer the question?

A I don't know what management's decision would be; no,
sir, I don't.

Q Mr. Hoover, I call your attention to the questioning
in Case 2556, wherein you were asked the question: "Mr, Hoover,
what is the total overall estimated cost for making this dual
completion?" Answer: "We have estimated the dual completion to
run $90,000." Question: "What is the total overall cost that
you've estimated for drilling an Ellenburger well in the orthodox
location?" Answer: "Our estimated cost for that well would be
$181,000." AQuestion: "What is the amount of your savings?"
Answer: "We would effect a savings of $90,000 by deepening this
well." Question: "$91,000?" Answer: $91,000, excuse me,"

Do you wish to change your testimony today to corres-
pond with what you've previously testified to? Is your recollec-
tion refreshed on the amount of the total completion as being
$181,0007?

A Well, I believe I testified here that we could realize
a saving of $91,000 --

Q You did.
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A -- which represented a saving there of ninety, of
approximately $90,000, wasn't it?

Q Your savings would be $91,000, but you testified that
the cost of dual completing this well, in May you testiried it
would be $90,000, Do you wish to correct your testimony today?

A Yes, I'1l1 correct it; I'1l accept those figures and
change the testimony to read that, and that we will effect a
saving of $90,000, as compared to my estimate here of approxi-
mately $91,000,

Q Well, you testified here that the cost of dually com-
pleting this well was $75,000, but that's at variance with your
earlier testimony that the cost of dually completing this well
would be $90,000.

| A The difference, as I recall, on that, we had an estimat
to deepen, run a liner, log, tubing, so forth, was $75,000. On
that estimate was included pumping unit. It also includes a
pumping unit in the $181,000., The figures I used as $75,000 does
not include a pumping unit.

Q Would a pumping unit be reasonably required to completgd
this as a dual producer in the Fusselman and Ellenburger?

A We don't think initially that we would have to pump
the Ellenburger. Our No. 1 is pumping, our Plains Knight No. 1
is flowing. Eventually, we might have to pump it and it can be
pumped, but in the $75,000 of cost to dual that I gave, does not

include a pump.

e
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Q Do you believe that to get this smaller allowable
out of the ground you wouldn't need a pump?

A We anticipate it will flow initially.

Q Mr. Hoover, has it been considered whether drilling a
new well in the orthodox location, namely, the Southeast North-
west of Section 23, would be capable of producing any additional
0il? In other words, would it be in the greater interest in
the prevention of ultimate waste than simply dually completing

this well and hoping that your production would last over a longe

period?
A All right, now; that was over, doing this well here
in the Southeast Quarter -- in the Southwest Quarter of the

Northwest Quarter --

Q Against drilling a new well.
A The question was?
Q The question is, would the drilling of a new well

produce any additional oil that Gulf believes it could not other-
wise drain by dually completing this well?

A No, sir. In our economics we have assumed or have
estimated that we'll recover approximately the same amount of oil
Q You believe, therefore, that by spending $90,000,
approximately, or $75,000 without the pump, but eventually pump-
ing,and putting on the $90,000 expenditures in order to dually
complete this well, that you will ultimately save $91,000, even

granted that you don't get the larger allowable but you will pro-

]
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duce all of the oil that there is in place?
A Yes, sir, that was our interpretation for the economics.
MR. KASTLER: That‘s all. Thank you.
MR. BUELL: One more, only.
MR. UTZ: Mr. Buell,
RECROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. BUELL:

Q Mr. Hoover, from the standpoint of ultimate recovery
from the Ellenburger reservoir,it's not going to vary substan-
tially whether you drill a well at the standard location or un-
orthodox location that you are asking, or none at all?

A No, sir. Based on our economics, we have assigned the
same amount of o0il for the standard as for this unorthodox loca-
tion, figuring that the unorthodox location is going to eventually
get that oil under that 80 acres.

Q So from the standpoint of ultimate recovery, any
additional wells drilled in this pool, whether they're drilled
on the Gulf lease, on Pan American's South Mattix Unit, or any-
where around the periphery of the field, it's not going to
increase ultimate recovery from this pool to any degree at all.
It*'s a matter of correlative rights, is that not correct?

A I wouldnt*t say as far as the pool; I'm saying as far
as our lease, I don't know on the total pool situation,

MR. BUELL: That's all.

BY MR. UTZ:
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Q Mr. Hoover, is this a water drive pool?

A Mr. Utz, that's a question that I, not being a reser-
voir man -- I did discuss it with our reservoir people to ask
if they thought it was a water drive or solution gas drive, and
they tell me that they are not sure what it is. At this time
the curves, the bottom hole pressure curves have fallen as a
water drive and as a solution gas drive reservoir would perform.
The curve is now .at the point that if it is a solution gas drive,
the bottom hole pressures will rapidly fall off; if it's a
water drive, the pressures will more or less stay not constant,
but the decline will be less., We generally figure the Ellenburge!
reservoir as a water drive, and in some cases a strong water
drive, but there are other Ellenburger reservoirs that have no
evidence of any water drive; and this one, .it could be either

or maybe a combination of both,

Q Is that an anticlinal structure?
A I dont't know.
Q Why did you get the dry hole down in the south end ot

your Plains Knight; was it because of the steep dip in the

structure?

A Yes, sir, It's deep.

Q Or pinchout permeability?

A Yes, sir, it's a dipping structure to the south and
east.

Q It dips quiie steeply to the east?
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A Yes, sir, as I understana it.

Q That would account, then, for your statement that an
orthodox location would not recover any more oil than this non-
stanuard location?

A Well, we feel that in this pool, anu particularly in
this South Half of the Lillie lease, that there has been drainage
by the well, We feel like it has been drained some, so therefore
we would not expect to recover what the recoveries have been
from these other wells which have been very good, very good

recoveries, in the neighborhood of half a million barrels.

Q Have any of your Ellenburger wells produced water?

A Our Lillie No. 1 produces some water.

Q Is that on the increase or decrease?

A That is on the increase., Our Plains Knight No. 1 pro-

duces no water, but subsea it is deeper, the bottom of the perforT-
tions are deeper subsea than the Lillie No., 1. The Lillie No, 1
produces some water, but the Plains Knight does not. We are
investigating that Lillie No. 1 to see if we can shut off water.

MR. UTZ: Any other questions of the witness? The
witness may be excused.

(Witness excused.)

MR. UTZ: Any statements in this case?

MR. BUELL: I just have a statement, Mr. Examiner, no
testimony,

MR. UTZ: I just called for statements.
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MR, BUELL: May it please the Examiner, it's probably
unfortunate for you, Mr, Utz, but it.is going to be almost im-~
possible to get the handle on this hearing today without review-
ing extensively the o0ld Case 2556, because it was in that case
that Gulf put on exhlibits and estensive testimony relating to
their structural interpretation of this Ellenburger reservoir;
and also 1t was at that hearing that Pan American put on detailed
testimony and exhibits relating to our structural interpretation
of this reservoir,

Under Gulf's interpretation, the 160 acres under the
lease is productive. Under Pan American's interpretation, only
approximately 93 acres are productive. Actually, that is the nub
of the entire controversy that we're having here with Gulf. In
this Pool, I'll be frank to admit, rigid spacing rules were
adopted, but they were adopted many years ago and all operators
have played by the rules of the game and have adhered to those
rigld spacing rules.

If the Examiner will look back at some of the stucture
maps introduced at the past hearing, he will see where some operat
tors, to their detriment, drilled a dry hole because they adhered%
to the rigld spacing rules. Perhaps more flexible spacing rules
now would be more proper, and in a new reservolr that could be the
case, but these were adopted for Fowler-Ellenburger, and everyone
but Gulf, every operator in the Pool has lived up to it.

The record of Case 2556 will also reflect that it is

D Xy

-
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uncontraverted testimony that if Gulf's unorthodox location is
approved, and if the many unorthodox locations that are possible
as was pointed out in that hearing -- are approved and drilled,
it will not increase the ultimate recovery from this Ellenburger
reservoir by any substantial amount of oil. The only thing that
these unorthodox wells will do is to increase the current income
of the operators who are fortunate to be located on the periphery
of the reservoir that they can drill these unorthodox locations,
assign scenery and take allowable credit.

Pan American felt then and we still feel now that it
would be a gross violation of the correlative rights of all of
the other operators in the pool for the Commission to approve
Gulf's request here today.

I would also like to point out that, although Gulf
hinged their case completely on economics, it's the testimony of
their own witness that a well at a standard location which Gulf's
technical witnesses say is productive and one they would recom-
mend to management, would pay out quicker than a well at this
unorthodox location.

Pan American urges that the Commission deny this
application.

MR. UTZ: Mr. Buell, is there any controversy between
you and Gulf as to productivity of the Southeast of the Northwest
Quarter of this lease?

MR. BUELL: Sir?
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MR. UTZ: Is there any controversy between Pan
American and Gulf as to the productivity of the Southeast Quarter
of the Northeast Quarter of Section 237

MR. BUELL: What is the basis of it?

MR. UTZ: I say is there any controversy?

MR. BUELL: We claim their Lillie lease has only 93
productive acres.

MR. UTZ: I am asking about the Southeast of the

~J

Northeast Quarter; does Pan American claim that is not productive

MR. BUELL: No, sir, that is productive. That?s part
of the 93 productive acres.

MR. UTZ: That's my question.

MR. BUELL: Yes, sir.

MR. KASTLER: I believe that the finest interest
of correlative rights, which the Commission is charged to observe
by statute, is that each operator should be entitled to recover
his fair share of the 0il and gas in place. You have just
established, I believe, satisfactorily that we have oil and gas
in place which can yet be recovered. We should be entitled to
recover it by waiving or making an exception to the rules so as
to permit this unorthodox dual completion. Thank you.

MR. UTZ: I think I possibly gave you a wrong location|
It was the Southwest Quarter of the Northwest Quarter I have
reference to, or the 40 acres on which the No. 3 well is located.

MR. BUELL: Southwest of the Northwest?
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MR. UTZ: Yes, sir.

MR. BUELL: Mr., Examiner, I'm looking at a copy of
our Exhibit No. 1 as iﬁtroduced on May 10th, 1962, in Case 2556,
and actually our productive limit line as shown by that exhibit
shows that only the western half, approximately the western half
of the Gulf's Lillie lease is productive,

MR. UTZ: Which would include the Southwest of the
Northwest?

MR. BUELL: We show only 80 instead of 93. It would
exactly split the lease in half. We believe 93 is productive,
which overlaps a little into the East Half.

MR. UTZ: Yes, sir. Any further statements?

“MR. DURRETT: Yes, sir. I have a letter in the
Commission files I would like to read into the record at this
time. I will read the entire letter, with your permission, as

it is in opposition to the application.

Letter was received October 22, 1962, by the Commission,

reads as follows:

"Gentlemen: The above reference case has been set
for hearing on Docket43l-62 on October 24, 1962, at 9:00 A.M.
Continental Oil Company has interpreted the available data to
indicate that only the West Half of the Northwest Quarter of
Section 23 is productive of oil and gas in the Ellenburger forma-
tion. The North Half of said Northwest Quarter is now allocated

to Well No. 1 on Gulf's lease. In the above-referenced applicatig

n,
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applicant proposes to dedicate 40 acres, comprising the South-
west Quarter of said Northwest Quarter to its Well No. 3, thereby
resulting in a total allocation to that lease of 120 acres.
Continental Oil Company respectfully requests that the Commission
deny the above-referenced application. If, however, the Commissi
should see fit to grant the application to complete its well in
the Ellenburger formation at this location, it is further re-
quested that the total allowable to be granted to the lease be
limited to that proportion of a regular 80-acre allowable which
the productive acreage bears to 80 acres." Signed by R. G.
Parker.

MR. UTZ: Mr. Buell,

MR. BUELL: May it please the Examiner, I have also
been, authorized by Delhi-Taylor Oil Company to advise the
Commission that they are opposed to the granting of this un-
orthodox location.

MR. UTZ: Any other statements? The case will be

taken under advisement.

* ¥ X ¥ *

b N
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STATE OF NEW MEXICO )
COUNTY OF BERNALILLO % >

I, ADA DEARNLEY, Notary Public in and for the County
of Bernalillo, State of New Mexico, do hereby certify that the
foregoing and attached Transcript of Hearing was reported by me
in stenotype, and that the same is a true and correct record of
the said proceedings to the best of my knowledge, skill and
ability. |

WITNESS my Hand and Seal this 6th day of November,
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1962,

Y NOTARY “PUBLIC

My Commission Expires:

June 19, 1963.
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BEFORE THE

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

Santa Fe, New Mexico
April 28, 1965

EXAMINER HEARING

IN THE MATTER OF: The application of Gilf 0Oil ;
Corporation to reopen Case No. 2676 to )
reconsider applicant's request that a full )
80-acre proration unit comprising the S/2 NW/4
of Section 23, Township 24 South, Range 37
East, Fowler Ellenburger Pool, Lea County, )
New Mexico be approved for applicant's Lillie)
Well No. 3 located 2310 feet from the North
Line and 330 feet from the West line of said
Section 23.

BEFORE: Daniel S. Nutter, Examiner.

TRANSCRIPT OF HEARING

Case No, 2676

(Reopened)
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BEFORE THE
NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
Santa Fe, New Mexico
April 28, 1965

EXAMINER HEARING

IN THE MATTER OF: The application of Gulf 0il )
Corporation to reopen Case No. 2676 to )
reconsider applicant's request that a full 80- )
acre proration unit comprising the S/2 NW/4 of )
Section 23, Township 24 South, Range 37 East, )
Fowler Ellenburger Pool, Lea County, New Mexico) Case 2676
be approved for applicant's Lillie Well No. 3 ) (Reopened)
located 2310 feet from the North line and 330 )
feet from the West line of said Section 23. )

)

BEFORE: Daniel S. Nutter, Examiner.

TRANSCRIPT OF HEARING

MR, DURRETT: In the matter of the application of Gulf
0il Corporation to reopen Case Number 2676 to reconsider
applicant's request that a full 80-acre proration unit comprisin
the S/2 NW/4 of Section 23, Township 24 South, Range 37 East,
Fowler Ellenburger Pool, Lea County, New Mexico, be approved for
applicant's Lillie Well No. 3 located 2310 feet from the North
line and 330 feet from the West line of said Section 23.

MR. KASTLER: If the Examiner please, I'm Bill Kastler
from Roswell, appearing on behalf of Gulf 0il Corporation, and

our two witnesses are Mr. J. L. Hutchison and Mr. John H. Hoover|
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(Witness sworn.)

MR. NUTTER: Are there any other appearances in Case

26767

MR. KASTLER: These have been marked “"Exhibit Number"
and the number is blank. If the Examiner please, I believe we
had three --

MR. HUTCHISON: There were two exhibits in Case 2676.

MR. KASTLER: -- at the first hearing, and therefore we
believe this should be Exhibit Number 3. We would also, at this
time, like to ask that the record of Case 2556 be taken into
consideration in conjunction with this application, insofar as
it is pertinent.

MR. NUTTER: 1Is there objection to the record in Case
2556 being takén into consideration in the Case 2672 (Reopened)?

The record will be incorporated.

(Whereupon, Applicant's Exhibit No. 3
marked for identification.)

MR. NUTTER: Exhibit 3 is your next exhibit in this
case?

MR. KASTLER: It will be identified, and aoffered in
evidence later.

MR. NUTTER: I think it might be well to put the date
with that Exhibit Number, so it can be readily separated from

the rest. -
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MR. DURRETT: It's on there.
MR. NUTTER: The date is on there.

J. L. HUTCHISON, called as a witness, having been first
duly sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. KASTLER:

Q- Would you please state your name, your employer and
position?

A My name is J. L. Hutchison, District Production
Geologist, Gulf 0il Corporation.

Q Have your qualifications previously been made a matter
of record to the New Mexico 0il Conservation Commission?

A Yes, they have.

0 Are you familiar with the facts and background involved
in Gulf's application?

A Yes, I am.

Q Have you made a study of the geology concerning the
Fowler Ellenburger Pool?

A Yes, sir, I have.

0 Have you prepared or caused to be prepared an exhibit
showing the geological aspects in this case?

A Ye, sir, I have.

0 Is this Exhibit gumber 3?

A Yes, this is Exhibit Number 3.
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Q What is Exhibit Number 3; identify that for the record.

A Exhibit Number 3 actually is an updated structure map
of the Ellenburger formation, contoured on 100-foot contour
interval. The only alteration made between this map and the
map submitted in Case 2556 is the updating of the six wells that
have been drilled in the Fowler Ellenburger Pool since the
presentation of the structure map prepared by Mr. Lester Marshal
in Case 2556.

0 Now, Mr. Hutchison, have youconfirmed Mr. Marshall's
findings upon this structure map my looking on the logs of
various wells, and confirming the correctness of his picks,
insofar as the older wells are concerned?

A Yes, I have examined every electrical log that has
penetrated the Ellenburger in this field, and examined all the
sample logs that we have available in the field, plus other
pertinent data pertaining to the Fowler Ellenburger field.

Q Therefore, except as the Marshall plat has changed
and as‘you are showing now in Exhibit Number 3, you adopt all
of the Other findings of the Marshall plat?

A They are essentially correct, yes, sir.

0 So, it is your opinion that Exhibit Number 3, as
corrected, is a correct and true depiction of the geological

structure involved in the Fowler Ellenburger Pool?

1

)
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A That is correct.

0 Would you mind going through and pointing out to the
Commission the wells that have penetrated the Ellenburger
formation in the Fowler Ellenburger Pool since the last structur
map prepared by Gulf was presented to the Commission?

A Yes, there have been six wells that have penetrated
the Ellenburger formation since the presentation of the previous
map. Five of these wells were drilled from the surface to
total depth, and one well was deepened from the Silurian to
total depth.

Now, starting in the northern, northwest portion of the map
the new wells that have been drilled are the Humble No, 2, State
AB. The well is located in the northeast northeast oc Section
16. I'm sorry, that well is located in the southeast northeast.
It's about 40 feet over the lease line. The well is on the
minus 7,000 foot contour, structurally. Mr. Marshall's map had
the well contoured, and it is nearly 7,000 feet as it can be
expected. He may have had it contoufed, maybe ten feet differen
but nothing of any significant value.

The second well drilled is the Pan American No. 17, South
Mattix Unit. That well is located in the southwest of the
northeast of Section 15. That well encountered the top of the
Ellenburger by the electrical logs at a minus 6426. According

to Mr. Marshall's map, he had the well contoured at a minus
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' than what he anticipated.

6,600, or roughly 170 feet, 75 feet lower than actually what
the Ellenbuiger came in.

Now, moving on southward we can go to the Well Number 2
Humble Knight in the southwest southwest of Section 14. The
well encountered the top of .the Ellenburger at a minus 6,624.
Mr. Marshall had the well contoured on his map at roughly a
minus 6,775, or some 150 feet lower than actually what the
well came in.

The next well is the Number 15 South Mattix Unit Pan
American operated well, encountered the top of the Ellenburger
formation at a minus 6,241.

Q Is that situated in the northeast northeast of Section
22?

A Northeast northeast of 22.

Q Thank you, go ahead.

A It came in at a datum of minus 6,241. Mr. Marshall's
previous map had it contoured being higher than a minus 6,400.
He didn't have a closed contour of 6,400 feet. I would say it's

in the neighborhood of maybe a hundred feet or something higher

Moving on southward, in the southwest of the northwest of
Section 23, Gulf Number 3 Lillie was deepened to the Ellenburger
and encountered that horizon at a minus 6,312, and again,

according to Mr. Marshall's map, he had this closed within the
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minus 6,400 feet, and it's rather hard to make a definite
comparison as to how‘mﬁch higher the well is than he had it
contoured, but anyhow, it shows that it was somewhat higher.

Now, moving over to Section 23, the Humble Number 3 Knight,
located in the northwest of the southeast of Section 23,
encountered the Ellenburger at a minus.7,037 feet, according to-
the previous map submitted proﬁecting the well would be at
approximately a minus 7,400 feet, or some 360 feet higher than
actually the map, previous map would indicate. That is the list
of the six wells.

Q That last well, the Number 3 has caused you to some
degree to change contours, 1is tha£ not correct?

A Yes, sir, that is very correct.

Q What, in your opinion, is the most significant ﬁew
well drilled which is-penetrating the Ellenburger formation?

A Well, Mr. Kastler, as far as the hearing today
influencing the structure aspects of tﬁe Ellenburger formation,
the Humble Number 3 Knight in my opinion is by far the most
significant well, since it came in at such a high structural
position, and almost insuring production thr&ughout the 80-acre
tract, being the south half of the northwest of Section 23, thaq
Gulf 0il Corporation is asking today the Commission consider
giving 80-acre proration unit.

0 When was that well completed?
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A The Humble Knight Well, as far as my scout information,
was completed the first day of March, 1965. However, I think
from the schedule, I don't have that, Mr. Hoover does, some
production was reported for the month of February.

Q Mr. Hutchison, taking the 80-acres which is closed
Qithin the area outlined, of the south half northwest of Section
23 —-

A Yes.

Q Is there Ellenburger production on all sides of that
area. now?

A Yes, sir, there's Ellenburger on all sides of it, as
well as being on it.» Our Number 3 Lillie is an Ellenburger
well; there is Ellenburger production directly north, directly
west, directly south and directly diagonally southeast, as shown
by the Humble Number 3. So you might say it's practically
surrounded by Ellenburger production.

Q Does this cause you to feel or believe that there is
0il in place under the entire 80 acres?

A Very definitely.

Q Do you feel that there are grounds for increasing the
acreage dedicated to Gulf's Lillie Number 3 from 40 acres to
80 acres?

A Yes, I think the allowable is half an 80 rather than

a 40. We are asking for a half an 80 to a full 80,
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Q

A

acres 1is productive.

Q

prepared under your direction and your supervision?

A

this witness, and I would like at this time to move that

Exhibit 3 be entered into evidence.

is admitted in evidence.

witnhess?

BY MR. DURRETT:

Yes, it was.

Do you believe that this is beyond a reasonable doubt s

I think that beyond a reasonable doubt this entire 80

Was Exhibit Number 3 now prepared or modified by you,

MR. KASTLER: This concludes the direct testimony from

MR. NUTTER: Gulf's Exhibit Number 3, April 28, 1965,

(Whereupon, Applicant's Exhibit No. 3
was admitted in evidence.)

MR. NUTTER: Does anyone have any questions of the

MR. DURRETT: I have a gquestion please.

CROSS EXAMINATION

Q

was some

A

Mr. Hutchison, I believe in the previous case there
opposition to your application?

That is correct.

Pan American, was it?

Yes, sir.

Where is their acreage, now weren't they due offsets
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§ as far as your Lillie Number 3, due offsets to the west?
r4
>
§ A The Number 15, well, it is the west offset to the --
§ I mean the Number 5 is the Pan American South Mattix Unit
S
= 3 § offsetting westward the Number 3 Lillie Well.
o] w
- H %
828 g Q And that's in the southeast of the northeast?
= 8 8
oo & § A That would be in the southeast of the northeast of 22.
3 ¢ 9
r4 @
emyy X008 0 Referring to the southeast of the northeast of 22,
fovnon < =
T g § what's this Well Number 11 down in the southeast corner?
@ 8 z A My notation, that is a Holt Gas well.
— £ 8
a = x Q So the Number 5 E --
‘= 3 :
E 5 . A Is the Ellenburger producer.
S z *
@ , 8
— z = Q Ellenburger?
s < 3 .
42; & 8 A Yes, sir.

Q What size unit are they on there, do you know?
A To my knowledge, they have an 80~-acre spacing running
east-west, and 80 acres dedicated to the Number 5 well.
Q And getting a full 80-acre allowable?
A Yes, sir, to my knowledge. I don't actually have the
production figures, but I believe that is a top allowable well.
MR. DURRETT: Thank you, I think that's all I have.

BY MR. NUTTER:

Q In effect, Mr. Hutchison, what your testimony is here

today is that Gulf previously thought the contours went out

Lsomewhere in that neighborhood, but the development and drilling
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of the Humble Knight 3 simply confirms that the contours do go
out there, as a matter of fact pulls them a little farther to
the east?

A Considerably farther. Also, Mr. Nutter, the Knight
Number 2 also benefits.some, not as much as the 3, but they -
are some 175 feet higher at the Humble Knight 3, so both of
these wells, as far as the 80-acre tracts, extend the contours
very definitely in an eastward direction.

MR. KASTLER: The Knight>Number 2 you are referring to
is Humble's Knight Number 27?
A Southwest-southwest, 14.
MR. KASTLER: Yes, thank you.
MR. NUTTER: Are there any further gquestions of Mr.
Hutchison?

BY MR. DURRETT:

Q Is that Number 2 the nearest production to the north
of your Lillie Number 3?

A No, sir, we have a Lillie Number 1 that is located in
the northwest—porthwest_23, that is producing in the
Ellenburger formation.

Q That's designated by a minus 6,523?

A That is correct.

BY MR, NUTTER:

Q That's an old well and was drilled on pattern?
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A I do not know exactly when that well was drilled. I
could check.
Q But at least it was drilled prior to the Case'2556?
A Yes, sir, very definitely before that.
MR. NUTTER: Are there further questions? The witness

may be excused.

’ (Witness excused.)
* %k Kk * Kk *k %k *

JOHN H. HOOVER, called as a witness, having been first duly
sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. KASTLER:

0 Please state your name, employer, and position.

A John Hoover, employed by Gulf 0Oil Corporation, District
Production Engineer, Roswell, New Mexico.

0 And you've appeared many times before the New Mexico
0il Conservation Commission and testified as an expert witness?

A Yes, sir.

Q Will you please review briefly the past history
concerning Gulf's request that a full 80-acre proration unit be
granted in the south half northwest of Section 23?

A Yes, sir. In April of 1962, we made application for
a hearing to cgonsider our request for an unorthodox location and

a Gual completion for our Lillie Well Number 3 in the Fowler
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Fusselman and Fowler Ellenburger Pools., We proposed to dedicate
the south half od the northwest gquarter of Section 23 to this
well for Ellenburger production. The Lillie Well Number 3 was
alrecady drilled at this time, having been drilled back in April
of 1954. It was producing from the Fowler Fusselman Pool. We
propose to deepen this well to the Ellenburger.

Q As a dual?

A As a dual. The well is off pattern for the Fowler
Ellenburger Pool Rules, and it is located 330 feet from the
west line and 2310 feet from the north line of this Section 23.
The reason for wanting to use this well was strictly t matter
of economics, since we estimated we could save approximately
$91,000.00 over the cost of a new well and still be able to
produce the o0il from the 80 productive acres.

Gulf's application was denied by Order R2274 in Case 2556
dated July 10, 1962. 1In September of 1962 we again applied for
unorthodox location and a dual completion for this Lillie Well
Number 3, and we proposed to contribute 40 acres for Ellenburger]
production. The 40 acres would have been the southwest quarter
northwest quarter of Section 23, and that the allowable would
be only one-half of an 80-acre allowable.

Q That's only one-half instead of a full 40-acre
allowable?

A Yes. The one-half of an 80 is less than what a well
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would get on a 40-acre pattern; a pool with 40-acre rules.

Q Was this application in Case 2676 the original case;
this subsequent application asking for the one-half of an 80-
acre allowable?

A Yes, that was the original case asking for the one-half
of an 80,

Q Yes.

A It was approved by Order R2374 in Case 2676, dated
November 21, 1962. The Lillie Well Number 3, the deepening of
this well was started on December 19, 1962, and it was completed
in January, January 31, 1963. It was placed on production in
March, 1963.

Q Actually, Mr. Hoover, your application for the 80 acres
to be contributed to the Lillie Well Number 3 was only made in
Case 2556?

A That's correct.

Q And in Case 2676, which is now reopened, you applied
for the 40 acres, but now you wish that application amended,
insofar as necessary, so that you will be awarded a full 80-acre
allowable?

A Yes, we are asking for a full 80-acre allowable.

Q The reason for Gulf wanting to use an existing well was
a matter of economics you testified, is that correct?

A Yes, it was.
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0 Will you briefiy review the past testimony in regard
to economics?

A In the first case, or Case 2556, I testified that the
estimated cost to deepen the Lillie Well Number 3 to the
Ellenburger was $90,000.00, which represented $75,000.00 for the
déepening, logging, running liner and completing, and so forth,
plus $15,000.00 for a pump if one was needed.

The cost of a new well was estimated to be $181,000.00,
which represented $166,000.00 for the drilling and completing,
plus $15,000.00 for a pump, if and when needed. This gave a
saving of $91,000.00.

Q Well, have the fundamental economics changed?

A They have changed in this respect, that we have now
spent the money to deepen the Lillie Well Number 3, and if we
are required to drill a new well to recover the oil under the
remaining 40 productive acres, we will have to spend $166,000.00
estimated, plus $15,000.00 if we have to install a pump, for a
total cost of $181,000.00. This will require a considerable
unnecessary expenditure, since we have a well that can
produce the allowable for this 80 productive acres.

0 And this well that can produce the allowable, is, in
your opinion, capable of draining the same 40 acres?

A Yes, sir.

Q And therefore an additional well would be simply




| —
ad
A
=
[
—
ad
[ -
e
<
ad
. — |

SPECIALIZING IN:

DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATE MENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS

1120 SIMMS BLDG. ® P. O. BOX 1092 ® PHONE 243-6691 ® ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

PAGE 17

supplementary expense for the purpose of obtaining the full
allowable?

A Yes, sir. We would get no more o0il by drilling the
new well.

0 In your opinion, or in Gulf's opinion, is Gulf presentl
receiving its fair share of the o0il in place under its Lillie
Lease, insofar as this 80 acres is concerned?

A No, we're not.

Q Has this Commission in approving spacing rules at any
previous time, or in non-associated cases, ever provided
exceptions to well locations so that in the interest of cost
savings an operator could utilize a well that was previously
drilled to another horizon?

A Yes, they have, in a number of pools; however the
Fowler Ellenburger Pool rules have no such provision.

Q Well, would you cite an example where there is such
a provision made?

A Yes, sir. The Fowler-Blinebry 0il Pool has recently
been approved for 80-acre spacing. This exception was proposed
by Pan American in order to take advantage of existing wells
which are off location. The rules allow a well to be within 150
feet of the center of either 40 acres in the 80-acre proration
unit, and £he rules specifically provide that you can utilize

a well that has previously been drilled to another horizon.
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This provision is not new, although it is more prevalent now
than it was in 1953 or '52, about the time that the Fowler
Ellenburger Pool rules were adopted.

Q What is your opinion about the practice of providing
for the utilization of an existing well by an administrative
approval?

A This practice is sound, it allows economical developmen
and the maximum use of wells while at the same time it does not
impair correlative rights. An operator should not be denied
the use of an existing well because the rules do not expressly
provide for it, but he should be able to seek approval upon
proper notification and hearing.

Q In other words, what you are saying is that if the
pool rules make this exception, which appears to be a modern
trend, why administrative approval is sufficient; but if the
pool rules have not foreseen this necessity that the exception
could still be made, and should still be made after proper notic
and hearing?

A Yes, sir.

Q Have exception for wells been granted to the strict
well reQuirements for the Fowler Ellenburger?

A Yes, there has been exceptions, and I will mention two
of them; Pan American's South Mattix Unit Well Number 17, and

the Number 15. The Well Number 15 was drilled off pattern in th
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center of the northeast quarter, northeast quarter of Section
22. This well was assigned 60 acres as an allowable, for
allowable purposes.

Q Or three-fourths of an 80?

A Yes. And this acreage splits the South Mattix Unit
Well Number 3, which in 1955 ceased to produce any oil. The
Well Number 17, South Mattix Unit Number 17 was drilled off
pattern in the center of the southwest gquarter northeast quarter
of Section 15; the South Mattix Unit Well Number 9 was producing
oil for this 80 acres and had for a number of years; however it
was approaching its economic limit. Pan American requested and
received approval to produce the 80-acre allowable from both
wells, and to shut in Number 9 when the economics justified.
Therefore, Well Number 17 is assigned 80 acres, 40 acres of whic
in my opinion has been drained, or will soon be drained, yet the
still receive and prbduce an 80-acre allowable.

0 Do you conclude that from these two- exceptions:
that the New Mexico Commission has attempted to award fairness
and equity in regard to correlative rights?

A Yes, sir.

Q And therefore, they should extend the opportunity to
afford equity to Gulf in this case?

A Yes, sir.

Q In your opinion, is there an economic saving by
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deliberately drilling a new well off pattern?

A Na, sir.

0 Did Gulf deliberately drill its Lillie Numker 3 off
pattern?

A No, we did not. The Lillie Well Number 3 was originall
drilled and spaced in accordance with the Fowler Fusselman Pool
and it was located satisfactorily for that pool.

Q In your opinion, is the Lillie Well Number 3 capable
of producing the 80-acre allowable, if given the opportunity
to do so?

A Yes, it is. In April, or the April, 1965 80-acre
allowable in the Fowler Ellenburger Pool is 182 barrels of oil
per day. We tested this well, the Lillie Number 3, on April 4,
1965, and produced 269.25 barrels of oil, 5.52 barrels of
water through a flowing tﬁbing-pressure of 90 pounds; gas-oil
ratio nine fifty. This is approximately one and a half times
the 80-acre allowable.

0 Undoubtedly it is a good well, but if you had a 182
barrel on the 80-acre allowable, then the actual allowable
given to this well for April, '65, this month, is only 61
barrels, is that correct? It's one-half of the 80?

A No, sir, it would be 91 barrels.

Q About 917?

A Yes.
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0 In your opinion, is all of the southwest northwest of
Section 23 productive of oil in the Fowler Ellenburger Pool?

A Yes, sir, it is my opinion it is, and I believe that
the Humble J. E. Knight Well Number 3 which is located in
northwest quarter of the southeast quarter of Section 23 proves
it. I further believe that if the Commission ever had any
reasonable doubt as to the productivity of our 80 acres being
the south half of the northwest gquarter of Section 23, that this
doubt should be eliminated.

Q In.your opinion, is Gulf's request for an 80-acre
allowable for Lillie Number 3 in the interest of conservation
and protection of correlative rights?

A Yes, it is.

Q Do you have anythiné further to add in this case?

A No, sir.

MR. KASTLER: This concludes my examination, and I
have no exhibits to offer at this time.

MR. NUTTER; Does anyone have any questions of Mr.
Hoover?

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. NUTTER:

Q What is the potential on the Humble Knight 3?

A Well, it came in for 68 -- Here it is. It pumps 68
pe 310y Chatee

barrels of oil per daxd based on a 24-hour test; gravity, 46;
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gas~-oil ratio, 309, that was through perforations, Ellenburger
perforation 10,236 feet to 10,242 feet.

¢] pDid it make water on the IP?

4
g
z
z
]
3
= % 8 A None was reported on the IP,
a5 3 Q Do you have an estimate as to where the water-oil
£ et - z
£ contact is in this part of the pool, the southeast end of the
g 2
PP 3 pool?
%33 o8 A I don't, no, sir.
%ﬁ" 3 g MR. KASTLER: By analyzing the logs, or have you
= § g analyzed the logs of the Humble well?
‘s 5 3
= & 2 A I have not.
$- Z = .
= ¢ § MR. KASTLER: Has Mr. Hutchison, to your knowledge?
= i3
= § a A Yes, sir, I believe he has.
- S =

Q (By Mr. Nutter) What is the perforated interval of
your Number 3 Lillie?

A It's -- The perforations are 9650 to 9660, and the
open hole interval, 9710 to 9765.

MR. KASTLER: Those are beneath the surface, they are

not converted to subsea datum.

A No, they are not.

0 (By Mr. Nutter) You stated in April théf you tested

the well and made 205 barrels of oil and five barrels of water?

A 269, 269 and a quarter barrels of oil, 5.52 barrels of

water,
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MR. NUTTER: Are there further questions of Mr. Hoover?
He may be excused.

(Witness excused.)

MR. NUTTER: Do you have anything further, Mr. Kastler?

MR. KASTLER: No, I haven't.

MR. NUTTER: Does anyone have anything they wish to
offer in Case 2676 (Reopened)?

MR. DURRETT: I would like to make a statement at this
time, as Mr. Kastler may also wish to comment on what I would
suggest to the Examiner.

I believe the testimony in this case has shown that there
was not a request in Case 2676 for a full 80-acre proration unit
to be assigned to the subject well. In view of that I would
suggest to the Examiner that tﬂere may very well be a question
concerning whether or not the ad was préper in this case. There
may be a defect in the ad, and I would suggest, particularly singe
this matter has been contested in the past, that the Examiner
might consider continuing the case, not making a recommendation
until it has beean properly readvertised; and at that time, if
there are no objections, to incorporate the record of the
hearing today and then issue whatever order the Examiner would
deem appropriate.

MR. NUTTER: In orther words, Mr. Durrett, this case

was advertised to reconsider applicant's request that a full
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80-acre proration unit be approved, and that the original case
wasn't for a full 80-acre--

MR. DURRETT: Well, it's my understanding, Mr.
Examiner, maybe Mr. Hoover can clear us up, that Case 2676
whiéh is reopened and before the Examiner at this time, in that
case there was no request for a full 80-acre proration unit;
that that was another case with a different number. If so, I
would suggest that the advertisemeﬁt or legal notice may be
defective, and it should be readvertised to reopen the proper
case where the request was made, and then at that time if there
are no objections, to incorporate the record to make whatever
recommendation you would deem proper.

MR. KASTLER: Our position is that the advertisement
speaks plainly of awarding, or seeking a full 80-acre proration
unit, and exactly the acreage which is involved in it. That it
is implicit in the order that we are seeking is the 80-acre
proration, that this, at the most, is only a highly refined
technicality, because in the original going over of 2676 we
again incorporated the record and continued the case substantial
showing our original request and our denial, and therefore, our
renewed request to recomplete this Well Number 3 and take
whatever else we could get; but at the conclusion of that case

the 0il Commission then expressly kept its jurisdiction open,

or maintained jurisdiction over the matter to enter such furthery

ly
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orders as would be meet and just.

MR. DURRETT: Mr. Kastler, in the Case Number 2676,
was the record of the case where the original request for a full
80-acre proration unit was made, was that record incorporated
into the record in Case 2676, to your knowledge?

MR. KASTLER: It's my understanding, but i have the
copy of the record here and I can look into it further.

MR. DURRETT: My thinking is, if it was, that would
probably cure any defect that there might be.

MR. NUTTER: I believe that it was. Yes, on Page 12
of the transcript, the statement by Mr. Utz: "The testimony
and Exhibﬁg in Case 2556 will be made a part of the record in
this case”.

MR. DURRETT: If that was the case where the original
request was made, then I would feel that would cure the defect
in the advertisement.

MR. KASTLER: I think it would. ngl, the advertisemen
is sufficient; and the primary antagonist is Pan American, and
they have been advised by this advertisement, and seen fit not
to appear, unless they have submitted a letter or wire.

MR. DURRETT: Did you contact them in fact about this,
Mr. Kastler? .

MR. KASTLER: ©No, I did not. Did you, Mr. Hoover?

MR. HOOVER: No, I did not.

t
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MR. DURRETT: I would suggest that in view of the fact
that it was inecorporated, I don't feel there would be any
defect.

MR. NUTTER: We'll take Case 2676 (Reopened) under
advisement, and take a fifteen minute recess.

* % % % % *

STATE OF NEW MEXICO )
) ss.
COUNTY OF BERNALILLO )

I, ADA DEARNLEY, Court Reporter, do hereby certify that
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